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Catillaria atomarioides for Scotland, but this species, which is 
one of the dominants here, has probably been much overlooked. It 
is easily passed over as a diminutive form of C.chalybeia or as 
Lecidea erratica. Published information regarding Catillaria 
atomarioides is scant as regards habitat details, though it is 
recorded on river-side shingle in Scandinavia. Although 14 species 
of Cladonia are present, they are never dominant and do not form 
large cushions or swards as some of them do at coastal sites. The 
low cover by Cladonia is compensated for by the five Peltigera 
species which are all present in abundance together with their 
parasites. To date Ballinluig seems to be the best known Scottish 
example of an inland shingle site by a river. Nationally, some of 
the heavy metal rich river shingle in Northumberland and mid-Wales 
must run it close.

Brian Coppins.

INCREASE IN THE POPULATION OF FULGENSIA FULGENS ON 
THE ISLE OF WIGHT

Fulgensia fulgens was first recorded from the Isle of Wight around 
the turn of the last century. W. Borrer and R.D. Turner collected 
material from .here which was used to illustrate Sowerby's English 
Botany (1806). The locality was given as Freshwater Bay but there 
were no further island records until 1976 when Oliver Gilbert 
located it, in abundance, as a component of a rich terricolous 
community halfway up Tennyson Down above Freshwater Bay. The site 
is heavily stressed ancient chalk grassland close to the cliff- 
edge, estimated by Gilbert (1978) to occupy some 0.2 ha.
(Lichenologist 10:33-45). The Down is National Trust property and 

visited by many holidaymakers and residents throughout the year. 
Although the Fulgensia site is away from the main footpath, it is 
nevertheless trampled by many visitors and this probably 
contributes towards maintaining the habitat.
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On a visit early in 1988, I noticed that the extent.of the *
Fulgensia yas much greater than had been the case'a few years ' 
previous. It now extends both east and west from the main site 
along the cliff-edge and occupies'an estimated 0.8 ha. It has., 
spread into thin, open grassland where it grows on moss cushions.
In these areas, the thalli produce schizidia abundantly but do not. 
appear to be fertile. The new areas have a much impoverished 
terricolous lichen flora compared with the main site. r .-

Where visitor pressure,is concentrated, such'as in the vicinity of : 
a seat erected on the Down below the main site, the thin vegetation 
cover has become broken. Mosses have invaded on which young 
Fulgensia thalli are growing, Thus it would appear that .Fulgensia 
is behaving as an opportunist species in this situation. It may 
well be that the observed increase in Fulgensia has been in part • 
due to the’ dispersal of lichen fragments by increased foot traffic.

(Sandy O'Dare has observed that the Brean Down population is 
starting to spread in exactly the same way. Ed.)

_ Colin Pope
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